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Minutes of the Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Held on Monday 26th November 2018 at 19:00 at the 

St Laurence Centre, Brundall
	Present:


Chairman: Cllr K Wilkins
Cllr J Warns, Cllr J Mickelburgh, Cllr F Thorpe, Cllr G Abbott, Cllr G Nurden, Cllr M Snowling, Cllr J Warne
Parish Clerk: C Dickson


	
	Details
	Action

	
	Housekeeping

The Chairman advised everyone in attendance of the location of fire escapes and the procedure to be followed in the event of an evacuation.

The Chairman advised members of the public of the procedure for them speaking at Meetings of the Parish Council.  
The Chairman advised members of the public that the Parish Council would be making a sound recording of the Meeting.
	

	2018-0194

	Apologies for Absence 
Cllr R Price (work), Cllr A Free (work), Cllr G Buckley (family), Cllr L Britt (family)
	

	2018-0195
	Declarations of Interest

Disclosable (DPI) or Non-Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (NDPI)

Cllr Nurden and Cllr Snowling – Planning items relating to Broadland DC


	

	2018-0196
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting(s)
It was resolved, with 1 abstention, that the Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 22nd October 2018 be approved.
	

	2018-0197 
	Actions from the Minutes (Not on the Agenda)

2018-0156: The school responded that they were limited in the assistance they might be able to provide but traffic issues are of interest.  It was suggested a member of the Council could visit the pupil council to gather views. Clerk to circulate the school email*
2018-0168: The repairs have now been completed.

2018-0175: The Shelroy Trust letter was circulated to the Councillors

2018-0184: A value of the land was sought from consultants but would have cost several hundred pounds so was postponed.  See item 2018-0203.
2018-0189: Cllr Wilkins has contacted CCllr Proctor. The Clerk to contact Paul Sellick, Highways, to arrange a meeting to look at West End Avenue*
2018-0190: PKF Littlejohn clarified that Assertion 4 is a ‘backward looking’ assertion therefore the answer to Assertion 4, Exercise of Public Rights, in the 2018/19 AGAR should be ‘No’.
	*Clerk

	2018-0198
	Public Participation

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to adjourn the Meeting 

CCllr Andrew Proctor gave an update from Norfolk County Council: Highways have received £13m for road works and £11m Broadband improvements. NCC are investing £39m Housing for Care schemes and £120m Special Education Needs and Disability schools - 4 new schools across the County- and special resource spaces. Repton Homes, with a service delivery partner, have identified 3 sites to develop, starting 2019.  The Police and Crime Commissioner will not be changing the governance of the Fire & Rescue Service.  The official Norwich Western Link consultation is open.  To help with knowing when to grit this winter NCC are investing in digital sensors to assess the road temperatures.  The decision to overturn the planning decision against a pizza place on The Street did not take into account local circumstances.  Re the QL application, it is not in accordance with the Local Plan, not in accordance with the Neighbourhood Plan, and there is a 5 year land supply.
A member of the public queried minute number 2018-0169.  That was the information provided at the meeting however the constitution states that at least 5 trustees must be elected at the AGM.
A member of the public stated his persistent objection to planning application 20171386 and concerns about increased traffic through the village.  A development served by only one or two roads is impractical.

Mr Chandler attended a Central England Co-Op meeting and obtained permission for a noticeboard to be erected alongside their door.  He requested whether they would be willing to fund it also.  And also requested a noticeboard for the Countryside Park.  The decision will not be taken until January. The Council thanked Mr Chandler for his efforts.
	

	2018-0199
	Greater Norwich Local Plan

The Regulation 18 consultation is open until the 14th December.  The consultation is only on the new sites submitted.  GNLP2069 was submitted by the Parish Council to allocate the whole of the field East of the Memorial Hall for recreation.  This should be advertised to the village.
	

	2018-0200
	Planning Application 20171386

The basis of the new application remains the same with a slight repositioning of houses along the footpath and the emergency access now via Links Avenue, which uses up some of the allocated recreation land.  The objections already lodged with BDC have not changed.

The Run Dyke (Country Park area) should not be considered as recreation land due to flooding and environmental factors.

Concerns were raised about some of the inaccuracies in the latest submission.  The Parish Council has not refused to meet QL, they cancelled the last meeting arranged.

It was agreed the Parish Council would respond to formally reaffirm the objections already stated and in addition that the Run Dyke is unsuitable for recreation, address the inaccuracies in the submission and object to the proposal that the recreation land be given back to the land owner because the Council has not cooperated.*
	*Clerk & Cllr Warns

	2018-0201
	Chairman’s Report

The Council received some very good news in relation to Sharon’s health.  She has 1 further procedure, but the treatment was successful and she is looking to return to work after Christmas.  The Council is very pleased to see her back.

	

	2018-0202
	Brundall Memorial Shard

Cllr Price was unable to attend today but Cllr Wilkins put forward his thanks to Cllr Price for the time, enthusiasm and energy he put into making it a very successful event.  Thanks also to Cllr Thorpe for his help and logistics, and Cllr Warns for standing in to host.  The reports and photos show what an excellent event and commemoration it was.  
Cllr Price sent the following report:  Months of painstaking work came to successful conclusion with over 100 residents and guests attending the dedication ceremony of a shard to commemorate the cessation of hostilities off World War 1 on 10th November at Brundall Cemetery. The Shard and lettering on the granite were done by Stonemason Colin Smith.

The piece of land at the right entrance to the cemetery has been transformed to site a granite shard engraved with John Binyon's immortal words of remembrance and a seat with the inscription of "lest we never forget'. The Parish Council under the direction of Cllr Bob Price facilitated the project and funds were raised and sponsorships obtained to make the Shard project self funding. The Brundall Branch of the Royal British Legion provided the seat and together with the Shard forms a most impressive memorial to those who paid the supreme price, suffered or served in conflicts of 2 World Wars and other hostilities.

The Reverend Peter Leech conducted the proceedings, which included a parade of Standards led by the Brundall Branch of the Royal British Legion under the direction of Parade Master Murray Roberts. Banners from Great Yarmouth branches of the Armed Forces came to support the ceremony. General, The Lord Dannatt preformed the unveiling of the Shard saying how honoured he was to have been invited to perform the task. Wreaths were also laid by General, The Lord Dannatt, Rt Hon Keith Simpson MP for Broadland, Cllr Andrew Proctor (Norfolk County and Broadland Councillor), Cllr Judy Leggett (Chairman, Broadland District Council), Cllr Joe Warns (Brundall Parish Council) and Colonel Ian Makin (Brundall Branch Royal British Legion). Representatives from the Brundall Memorial Hall and Scouts also laid wreaths. 

Following the Blessing and Dedication, Reverend Peter Leech conducted prayers and Cllr Joe Warns thanked all those responsible highlighting the efforts of Cllr Bob Price, Murray Roberts and Chloe Veale of the Brundall Local History Group. Thanks and appreciation should also go to Cllr Frank Thorpe who made sure the event ran smoothly by installing the British legion seat, arranged the unveiling, prepared the area and together with a very efficient band of helpers ensured the event ran without a hitch. Following the ceremony a reception was held by the Brundall Local History Group and both Branches of the WI in the Brundall Memorial Hall.
	

	2018-0203
	Land Management Report provided by Cllr Bob Price

Allotments
I have had an update meeting with Richard (Chairman) and Rob (Secretary), no problems to report.
Cemetery 
I think that there are some issues regarding the carpark and adjacent areas. I will be bringing up my thoughts at the LM Meeting in December.
Cremers Meadow
New neighbours are anticipated.

Church Fen
Lorne Betts has had to do some running repairs on the bridge costing about £300.00. The Clerk and I authorised this as being under delegated powers as it involved Health and Safety.
Cllr Warns reported some squatters on the river.  If they remain to be reported to the Broads Authority.

Countryside Park
The Council discussed a proposal to investigate purchasing the Countryside Park and Allotments land.  It was agreed to send an initial letter of interest to Norfolk County Farms expressing a wish to purchase the land.*

	*Clerk

	2018-0204
	Blofield Parish Council’s proposed purchase of 1.65ha of land adjacent to Cremer’s Meadow

Cllr Buckley responded as Chairman of the Friends of Cremer’s Meadow in support and Cllr Wilkins responded as Chairman of the Council in support as this was to be decided at the Blofield Parish Council meeting last week. Blofield Parish Council voted unanimously to seek to purchase the land and would hope to be able to work with The Friends of Cremer’s Meadow and Brundall Parish Council.
	

	2018-0205
	Memorial Hall Trustees report

There were no resignations however they are still looking for new co-opted members of the committee.

They are working very hard to manage the facilities including hall booking arrangements, keeping documents and minutes and reports of Trustee meetings, a new website.  A Trustee will be attending the CDROB meeting on Friday 30th November.  
	

	2018-0206
	Planning – Household

BA/2018/0420/FUL - replacement cabin at 59 Riverside Estate.  The Council had no objections.
BA/2018/0422/NONMAT - change of fenestration, roof overhang, materials and raise height of decking, non-material amendment to previous permission BA/2014/0127/HOUSEH at 21 Riverside Estate.  The Council had no objections.

20181836 – amendment following grant of planning permission 20170844 condition 2 - tree management at St Brigid, 9 Station New Road, NR13 5PQ. This was a decaying tree. The Council voted by a majority to submit no objection, 2 abstentions, 1 against.
It is believed that Brundall no longer has a tree warden.  Clarification to be sought.*


	*Clerk

	2018-0207
	3G Football Pitch
The project is developing quite well. Discussions with developer re S106 funding resulted in agreement that the amount will be received in full in one payment, thereby the Council has no financial liability. The consultants are now looking at the planning application, with the hopes it will be submitted before Christmas. The current plans were shown to the Council. The overhead cables will be buried by the developer.
Support for the application to deconsecrate 20m of Cemetery land was unanimously agreed.
Additional use of the area will be explored through CDROB.
	

	 2018-0208
	YCMA Youth Project Proposal
This was deferred to the December meeting.
	

	2018-0209
	Finance

The budget sub-committee has met and will be meeting again to finalise the proposed budget before the December Parish Council meeting.

Bills for payment for November 2018 – £11,536.30.  Approved, signed by Cllr Wilkins.  The payments made in October 2018 were confirmed by Cllr Nurden.
The new streetlight installations should have been completed last week.  The quote was for 66 but only 57 could be identified on the asset register.  A further 2 were identified during a survey by the contractor but the result is 7 were ordered that are not going to be used.  The contractor may require the Council to pay for them or they may be able to hold them in reserve.  All streetlights have now been replaced.

Thanks were given to Cllr Warne for representing the Parish Council on Remembrance Sunday and laying a wreath at Brundall Church, and to Cllr Britt for doing the same at Braydeston Church.

There were no Grant or Donation requests received. 
	

	2018-0210
	Clerk’s Correspondence
An email was received from Zurich Insurance informing the Council of a Data Breach involving contact details, name of the organisation and contents of the emails, but no sensitive or financial details.
Broads Engage Event feedback was provided by Cllr Warns.  70 delegates attended.  It was a consultation on next Broads Authority plan, with reference on access to the waterways.  Cllr Warns highlighted Brundall’s lack of access to the river.  To feed into next plan to look at sites that need development.
	

	2018-0211
	Items for the next Agenda Meeting of the Parish Council
YMCA Mobile Project
Budget/precept
Ongoing cost of @brundall-pc emails

Street access - footpaths and hedges
	

	2018-0212
	Public Participation
Cllr Nurden informed the meeting that BDC has adopted a Public Space Protection Order to control dog fouling, including an increase in the penalty from £50 to £100 to act as deterrent.  At the same meeting houses of multiple occupation standards were amended and adopted.  Previously it only applied to 3 storeys, now the number of storeys is no longer relevant.
	

	2018-0213

	Date, time and venue of next Parish Council Meeting

17th December – 7pm St Laurence Rooms
	

	Signed as a true record ……………………………………………..……..    Date ………………………… 

	
	

	
	


	Payments for November 2018
	

	
	

	Parish clerk costs
	£3,255.85

	Grass cutting monthly contract
	£547.96

	Members Expenses
	£0.00

	Insurance
	£0.00

	Annual Fees
	£0.00

	Allotments/C Park
	£0.00

	Street Lighting
	£717.49

	Handyman and cleaning
	£770.56

	Office expense
	£88.95

	Repairs and Renewals
	£0.00

	Telephone
	£86.07

	S106
	£0.00

	C Park
	£0.00

	Church Fen
	£180.00

	Room Hire
	£86.97

	Cremers
	£1,479.00

	Cemetery
	£0.00

	Projects
	£3,840.65

	Donations
	£0.00

	Chairman's Allowance
	£0.00

	Cable's Donation
	£382.80

	S137
	£100.00

	
	

	Total expenditure
	£11,536.30

	

	RECEIPTS FOR November 2018

	Precept
	

	Cemetery
	£200.00

	Allotments
	£1,127.50

	
	

	
	 

	Total Income November 2018
	£1,327.50


Minutes of the Meeting of Brundall Parish Council held on 26th November 2018 at St Laurence Centre, Brundall

